October 15, 2014

President Dean E. Vogel

Vice President Eric C. Heins

Secretary-Treasurer Mikki Cichocki

Board of Directors José J. Alcalá Larry Allen Gayle Bilek E. Toby Boyd Donald L. Bridge Tyrone V. Cabell Sue Cirillo Elana Davidson Don Dawson Dana Dillon David B. Goldberg Jim Groth Terri Jackson Leslie Littman Marty G. Meeden George D. Melendez Theresa Montaño Mary Rose Ortega Michael Stone Kendall Vaught Curtis L. Washington

Executive Director Joe Nuñez

Dear Chairman Wheeler and Commissioners Clyburn, Rosenworcel, Pai and O'Rielly:

We, the undersigned state and local organizations, write to express our appreciation to the Federal Communications Commission (Commission) for seeking input on the funding needs of the E-rate program. With a united voice, we write to request a permanent increase in funding to the E-rate program to allow schools and public libraries to keep pace with the rapidly increasing connectivity demands that they face.

The E-rate program, in its first generation, proved an unprecedented success in expanding connectivity to the nation's schools and libraries. In less than twenty years since Congress established the program, E-rate played a critical role in transforming the level of connectivity from less than one quarter of schools and libraries to nearly all connected today. However, the E-rate program's job is not done. Achieving the broadband goals established by the Commission in July will require additional investment.

The influx of learning devices in classrooms and libraries has increased demands on networks. Yesterday's connectivity speeds simply do not meet the needs of today's students and library patrons. Efficient and dynamic classrooms and libraries need high-speed connectivity, and they need additional E-rate support to deliver it. E-rate must possess sufficient resources to ensure that all students and patrons can gain access in schools and libraries to the high speed broadband they need to excel in school and beyond. The E-rate program also benefits our nation's educators, allowing them to take full advantage of the online and digital resources and tools needed to transform teaching and learning. America's librarians are also being asked to do more than ever as they are seeing a growing demand for internet access as adult learning and workforce development are being re-envisioned in the wake of the economic recession.

In a time when almost every single classroom and the majority of libraries in the nation have lower speed internet access than the average American home while serving multiple times more users per day, it is time to ensure that our libraries and schools are connected with the quality of connectivity that is sufficient and scalable for today's ever-growing connectivity needs. A sustainable, wellfunded E-rate program is critical to ensuring educational opportunity and success for every student and library patron as we look to bolster the nation's economic competitiveness.

A permanent increase in funding to the E-rate program is needed to ensure the following:

- Access to 21st century education and learning: Giving all students access to modern education requires having reliable infrastructure in place. The Commission must deliver on the shared goal of connecting students and adults to high-speed broadband through schools and libraries to support 21st century learning.
- From basic connectivity to capacity: To move from basic connectivity to meeting capacity needs, E-rate funding must be addressed now, not later. Any serious conversation about ensuring the sustainability of a successful E-rate program will include additional funding for the program. Nearly two decades of success later, the continued success of the E-rate depends on the program's ability to not only expand access to connectivity, but to ensure access to adequate, sustainable capacity, and to do so with funding that is sufficient.
- Equity: As E-rate is sufficiently funded to expand and ensure adequate access to connectivity, we must maintain the program's commitment to equity, including a focus on disadvantaged communities so that everyone, everywhere - rural, urban and suburban - has access to sufficient capacity.

October 15, 2014 FCC Page 2

To ensure the E-rate can provide sustainable broadband capacity to our nation's schools and libraries, we call upon the Commission to permanently increase funding to support current and future goals of the E-rate program.

Sincerely,

Dean E. Vogel, President California Teachers Association

Lean & Vogel

DEV:dac

cc: Eric C. Heins, CTA Vice President

Mikki Cichocki, CTA Secretary-Treasurer

CTA Board of Directors

Joe Nuñez, CTA Executive Director

Karen Kyhn, CTA Deputy Executive Director

Scott Day, CTA Associate Executive Director Governmental Relations